EVALUATION OF THE GUARDIAN AD LITEM/ADVOCATE PILOT PROJECT



The MUSKIE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC SERVICE educates leaders, informs public policy and strengthens civic life. The School links scholarship with practice to improve the lives of people of all ages in every county in Maine, and in every state in the nation.

### **Academic Programs**

Master's Degrees

- \* Community Planning & Development
- · Health Policy & Management
- · Public Policy & Management

#### Ph.D. Program

\* Public Policy

# Certificate Programs

Joint Degrees with the University of Maine School of Law

# **Applied Research Programs**

Institute for Child & Family Policy

Institute for Health Policy

Institute for Public Sector Innovation

#### National Centers

- . Census of Marine Life: Gulf of Maine Area Program
- · Community Partnerships for Older Adults
- \* New England Environmental Finance Center
- National Child Welfare Resource Center for Organizational Improvement

# **Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project**

Susan Pate, Muskie School of Public Service

This report was made possible through a cooperative agreement between the Maine Department of Corrections, Division of Juvenile Services & University of Southern Maine, Muskie School of Public Service Institute for Public Sector Innovation

December 2007

Special thanks to all Maine Department of Corrections staff, Jobs for Maine Grads staff, and all participants for their contributions.

For more information: <a href="http://muskie.usm.maine.edu/justiceresearch">http://muskie.usm.maine.edu/justiceresearch</a>

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Foreword	l and Acknowledgements	1
Introduc	tion	1
Methodo	logy	3
Findings		6
1.	Project Implementation	6
2.	Compliance with Resolve	7
3.	Additional Comparisons	10
4.	Survey Responses	11
5.	Open-Ended Responses	15
Conclusio	ons	19
Recomme	endations	21
Reference	es	22
Appendio	ces	23

About the Muskie School of Public Service

The Edmund S. Muskie School of Public Service educates leaders, informs public policy, and strengthens

civic life through its graduate degree programs, research institutes and public outreach activities. By

making the essential connection between research, practice, and informed public policy, the School is

dedicated to improving the lives of people of all ages, in every county in Maine and every state in the

nation.

About the Maine Statistical Analysis Center (SAC)

The Maine Statistical Analysis Center (SAC) operates as a collaborative service of the University of Southern

Maine's Edmund S. Muskie School of Public Service, and the Maine Department of Corrections. The SAC

is partially supported by the Bureau of Justice Statistics and guided by an advisory group of policy makers

from the Maine Department of Public Safety, Maine Department of Corrections, Maine Criminal Justice

Commission, and Maine Judicial Branch. The SAC collects, analyzes, and provides criminal justice data and

information to criminal justice professionals, policy makers, researchers, students, advocates, and the

public. The Maine SAC website address is <a href="http://muskie.usm.maine.edu/justiceresearch">http://muskie.usm.maine.edu/justiceresearch</a>.

**Acknowledgements** 

The author gratefully acknowledges the following for their assistance and support:

Barry Stoodley, Associate Commissioner of Juvenile Services, Maine Department of Corrections

Roxy Hennings, Director of Continuous Quality Improvement, Maine Department of Corrections

Colin O'Neil, Deputy Superintendent, Maine Department of Corrections

Carol Conner, Director of Classification, Maine Department of Corrections

Rebecca Thompson, Director of Classification, Maine Department of Corrections

Kathy Kemp, Program Manager/Trainer, Jobs for Maine's Graduates

Credits

Author: Susan Pate

Project Staff: Becky Noréus

Editors: Carmen Dorsey, George Shaler, and Erica King

Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project December 2007

### Introduction

During the First Special Session of the 122<sup>nd</sup> Legislature, the Legislature enacted S.P. 474 – L.D. 1376 Chapter 101, Resolve, Directing the Department of Corrections to Establish a Pilot Project at the Department's Juvenile Correctional Facilities. As stipulated in the resolve, a pilot project was established to determine the need of judicial review for the services provided to at-risk juveniles committed to a Maine Department of Corrections (MDOC) juvenile correction facility. Aside from the stipends given to Guardian Ad Litems, there was no funding for this project. MDOC staff took on extra responsibilities in order for this project to be implemented.

MDOC hired the Muskie School of Public Service, University of Southern Maine, to conduct an evaluation of the pilot. This report describes the pilot project and evaluation methodology, and provides findings and recommendations.

The Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project began on January 1, 2006 and is scheduled to end on April 1, 2008. Over the course of the pilot, up to 15 juveniles in special need of intensive services are being identified at Long Creek Youth Development Center and another 15 juveniles identified at Mountain View Youth Development Center. Juveniles at Long Creek Youth Development Center (Long Creek) are appointed a Guardian Ad Litem (GAL) and juveniles at Mountain View Youth Development Center (Mountain View) are assigned to the MDOC's Chief Advocate.

### Selection for Juvenile Participation

Juveniles selected to participate in the project will have the following:

- Serious mental health needs
- Moderate cognitive impairment or developmental disabilities
- Limited parental involvement
- Identified Special Education needs
- Long history of placement(s) and specialized services in the community
- Not in Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) custody

While this list is not exhaustive, it does indicate the most important selection criteria. The last criteria listed, *not in DHHS custody*, was included because when a child/juvenile enters into DHHS custody, the court automatically assigns a GAL to that child/juvenile. If a juvenile were to have two GALs, roles may be unclear.

In the early stages of the pilot project, juveniles under the age of 16 were targeted for selection. However, due to the changing demographics at both facilities, most juveniles committed to either facility are 16 and 17 years old. Due to the lack of younger juveniles, older juveniles were eventually selected.

### Selection and Evaluation of Guardian Ad Litem

The Commissioner of Maine Department of Corrections appointed a Selection Committee consisting of the Associate Commissioner of Juvenile Services, a juvenile defense attorney, and a juvenile prosecuting attorney. Individuals interested in participating in the project must be listed on the GAL roster of the

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Laws of Maine, Resolves, 1<sup>st</sup> Special Session of the 122<sup>nd</sup>, Chapter 101, S.P. 474 – L.D. 1376

Maine District Court and successfully complete training provided by MDOC. The Selection Committee assigns a GAL for each juvenile chosen for participation in the pilot project at Long Creek Youth Development Center. The Maine District Court will appoint a Guardian Ad Litem for each juvenile selected. Juveniles selected at Mountain View will be assigned to the Advocate. At least quarterly, the selection committee reviews the Guardian Ad Litem's performance.

#### **Guardian Ad Litem and Advocate Duties**

The following are some of the key roles and responsibilities of the GAL and Advocate:

- The GAL or Advocate must meet with their assigned juvenile, their parents, guardians or legal custodians within seven days of being assigned and at least once every three months thereafter.
- The GAL or Advocate must review pertinent portions of the juvenile's record within 30 days of being assigned and at least every three months thereafter.
- The GAL or Advocate shall attend all Classification Committee meetings regarding the juvenile.
- The GALs and Advocate must submit a report to the Juvenile Court and the Facility Superintendent within 12 months of the juvenile's commitment regarding the services being provided to the juvenile.
  - Each GAL and the Advocate will make recommendations regarding appropriate services, taking into account each juvenile's criminogenic needs and responsivity factors, as identified by the assessment and orientation units, in a timely manner and in the best interest of each juvenile.
  - This report must be provided to the juvenile, her or his parents/guardians/legal custodian at least two weeks prior to the review.
- The GAL or Advocate may request a separate judicial review once in a six month period.

#### **Pilot Project Evaluation**

Evaluators examined whether the project was implemented in accordance with the Legislative Resolve. The GALs, Advocate, sentencing Judges, MDOC staff, juvenile participants, and parents/guardians/legal custodians were surveyed to learn their perception of the effectiveness of the pilot. Evaluators also examined indicators of the perception of service quality as compared to similar groups within the facilities.

# **METHODOLOGY**

A literature search was conducted to identify GAL evaluation efforts in other states and nationally, and to inform study design. GAL programs have been evaluated in Florida, Minnesota, California, and Washington State (The Guardian ad Litem Program, 2004; Minnesota Program Evaluation Division, 1995; Youngclarke, Ramos, & Granger-Merkle, 2004; Berliner & Fitzgerald, 1998). National studies have been conducted on Guardian Ad Litem programs (Litzelfelner, 2003; Caliber Associates, 2004). In addition, the National Court Appointed Special Advocate Association (NCASAA) published a compilation which summarized two national, one regional, and 12 state evaluations (Heuertz, 1998). NCASAA provides a guide to programs for evaluating program effectiveness (Litzelfelner, McDonald, & Poertner, retrieved 7/31/2006).

# **Participant Selection**

Participation in the pilot project is voluntary. The Director of Classification at each facility identifies juveniles that meet the identified criteria as outlined in the *Selection for Juvenile Participation* section of the introduction of this report. At Long Creek, the Director of Classification identifies and refers juveniles to the selection committee established by the Department of Corrections Commissioner. The selection committee reviews the referral and makes the final decision as to whether a juvenile meets the identified criteria. Once a juvenile is accepted into the program, the selection committee assigns a GAL, who is then appointed by the Maine District Court. At Mountain View, the Director of Classification identifies and refers juveniles to the Advocate.

The juveniles selected at each facility between January 1, 2006 and October 31, 2007 made up the control group. The comparison group was selected based on similarities to juveniles in the control group. The Directors of Classification tried to match comparisons as closely as possible to commitment date, multiple needs in multiple domains, age, and gender. Twenty-three juveniles were assigned to the control group and 21 juveniles were assigned to the comparison group.

Evaluators and MDOC staff identified several groups of key stakeholders. These participants included juveniles, parents/guardians/legal custodians, Juvenile Community Corrections Officers, Psychiatric Social Workers, Directors of Classification, sentencing Judges, GALs, and the Advocate. Evaluators created a survey for each of these groups.

#### **Data Collection**

Data were collected via three separate methods.

- Contact logs. Contact logs were created to measure the GALs and Advocate's compliance to the Resolve. MDOC completed a template and developed specific instructions for use. See Appendix I for template and instructions.
- 2. **Service plan monitors.** Service plan monitors were created to measure timeliness of services. Service plan monitors were completed by staff at Long Creek and Mountain View in which the frequency of Classification meetings, Unit Treatment Team meetings, or their equivalents were

recorded as well as commitment date, assessment completion date, case plan completion date, referral date to pilot project, date of assignment to a GAL or Advocate, and release date. Service plan monitors were completed for both the control and comparison group. See Appendix II for the service plan monitor.

3. **Stakeholder surveys.** Surveys were created to measure stakeholders' perception of the effectiveness of GALs and Advocate. Surveys were administered to juveniles assigned to the pilot project, their parents/guardians, Juvenile Community Corrections Officers, Psychiatric Social Workers, Directors of Classification, sentencing Judges, GALs, and the Advocate. See Appendix III for stakeholder surveys.

MDOC and Muskie School of Public Service jointly participated in data collection. Muskie School staff developed stakeholder surveys, while MDOC developed the service plan monitor and contact logs. Facility staff collected service plan monitors and contact logs and mailed them to Central Office at MDOC who then turned them over to Muskie School for analysis.

Muskie School staff administered and collected juvenile stakeholder surveys at Long Creek. A representative of Jobs for Maine's Graduates administered the juvenile surveys at Mountain View and mailed the completed surveys to the Muskie School. Facility staff administered or distributed all other surveys. Postage paid envelopes were included and surveys were mailed directly to the Muskie School.

#### **Data Limitations**

Data collection ended before many juveniles were released from the applicable facility. In order to meet the evaluation mandate of the Resolve, final data collection ended on 10/31/07. The effectiveness of the pilot project is difficult to evaluate when two-thirds of the pilot's participants have not completed the project.

Ideally, the control and comparison groups should be identical as it relates to their characteristics with the only difference being the control group is assigned a GAL or Advocate while the comparison group is not. While the comparison groups are similar to the control groups at each facility, there are some significant differences. The juveniles assigned to the comparison group for various reasons did not meet all of the criteria necessary for acceptance to the pilot project. Juveniles in the control group typically met all of the criteria listed under *Selection of Juvenile Population* listed in the introduction of this report. Evaluators do not know which of the criteria the comparison group members did not meet, so while one juvenile in the comparison group may have had family support, another may not have had significant mental health issues.

Contact logs were not consistently completed per the *Instructions for Completing Advocate/Gal Log*, which gave detailed examples for completing the log. Many contact log entries did not include purpose of activities, used unclear abbreviations, and were handwritten and at times illegible. Contact logs were not submitted monthly to the Director of Classification at each facility, reviewed, and submitted to Central Office.

Service plan monitors were not completed in the same manner between facilities. One facility entered the type of service under the Service column, while the other entered the treatment plan goal. One entered Expected Completion Date or Actual Date of Completion, while the other entered "End of Phase IV" in the Expected Completion Date which signifies overall program completion and entered the juvenile's release date as the Actual Date of Completion. Finally, in the Service Delivered column, one facility indicated with a check mark if a service was completed or indicated "referral" if a referral was made and the other facility listed the type of service to be provided.

Service plan monitors were not designed to collect start dates for services, making it impossible to report timeliness of service. A random review of case plans in MDOC's Corrections Information System (CORIS) revealed that many case plans were not updated in CORIS. Often case plan updates were listed in the Notes Screen in CORIS and comprehensive review of notes is beyond the scope of data collection.

Difference in practice between the facilities created differences in mandatory meeting frequencies such as Unit Treatment Team (UTT) meetings and Classification Meetings. Long Creek holds UTT meetings at least every 30 days and Classification Meetings at least every 90 days. At Long Creek, a Classification Meeting or similar meeting does not take the place of a UTT meeting. Mountain View holds meetings monthly and allows Classification Meetings or similar meetings to replace monthly UTT meetings. Under direction of the MDOC Director of Continuous Quality Improvement, the evaluators analyzed whether a meetings had occurred monthly, regardless of the type of meeting (i.e. UTT meeting, Classification meeting, Quarterly Review, Special Review, Phase Review, and Community Reintegration). Therefore, it is not possible to report specifically on MDOC policy regarding the frequency of UTT meetings or Classification Meetings.

As mentioned earlier, Muskie staff administered and collected stakeholder surveys for juveniles at Long Creek and a representative from Jobs from Maine's Graduates administered and collected surveys for juveniles at Mountain View. The Directors of Classification were to administer and collect surveys for the remaining stakeholders at Community Reintegration Meetings and mail out surveys to stakeholders not in attendance. To the knowledge of evaluators, this practice did not occur and surveys had to be mailed out to stakeholders, which could account for the low response rate seen among some of groups.

Another factor affecting the survey results is that two-thirds of the juveniles were still in one of the facilities at the end of data collection for the evaluation. Many stakeholder surveys reflect the experiences of the stakeholder up to the point of final data collection instead of the end of project participation.

### **FINDINGS**

### **Project Implementation**

To measure the project's implementation, evaluators analyzed the contact logs and service plan monitors. The information drawn from these two data sources and presented in this section only identifies areas of noncompliance to specific mandates and does not identify why there was noncompliance. More research is needed to understand why there was not always compliance in regard to resolve requirements.

Contact logs were submitted for 9 of the 10 participants from Mountain View. Contact logs were submitted for all 13 participants from Long Creek. In some cases, contact logs were missing, meaning MDOC Central Office received some monthly logs but not all monthly logs from the GAL or Advocate.

Service plan monitors were submitted for 9 of the 10 participants at Mountain View. Service plan monitors were submitted for 12 of the 13 juveniles at Long Creek.

The referral and assignment protocol differed between facilities. At Long Creek, the Director of Classification submitted participant referrals to the Selection Committee established by the Commissioner of the Department of Corrections. Once the committee approved the participant, a member of the Selection Committee contacted a GAL on the list of approved GALs. Efforts were made to make the best match between juvenile and GAL. Once a GAL accepted the assignment, the committee submitted necessary paperwork to the applicable District Court, and the Court then drafted an appointment letter and sent it to the GAL. Upon receipt of the appointment letter, the GAL contacted the facility to arrange a meeting with the juvenile and review of pertinent documents. At times this was a lengthy process due to GALs on the approved list being unavailable and delays within the Courts.

At Mountain View, the Director of Classification selected the juvenile for participation and made the referral to the Advocate. If the juvenile was willing to participate, the Advocate was assigned.

Table 1: Length of Time Between Commitment and Assignment to GAL/Advocate

	Mean Length in Days	Median Length in Days	Range in Days
GAL	105	98	25 to 224
Advocate	46	46	20 to 80

Table 1 compares the length of time between commitment date and assignment date to a GAL or to an Advocate. The mean (average) and median<sup>5</sup> number of days between commitment date and assignment date to a GAL was approximately double of what was seen for an Advocate where the mean and median

Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project December 2007

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> One juvenile was released during the early stages of data collection and this may account for the missing log.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> It is suspected the missing service plan monitor is for the juvenile that was released during the early stages of data collection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> One juvenile was transferred from one facility to the other and a service plan monitor was not submitted to Central Office for this juvenile.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The median indicates the middle value; half are above it and half are below it.

number of days between commitment and assignment to an Advocate was 46 days.<sup>6</sup> The median number of days between commitment date and assignment to a GAL was lower than the average which indicates that a small number of cases are significantly different than most cases and are causing a slant in the data. In this case, the median should be used. Due to the differences in participant selection and assignment among the facilities, this is the only measure of time that can be used to compare the two facilities.

### **Compliance with the Resolve**

1. The GAL or Advocate shall meet with their assigned juvenile, their parents, guardians, or legal custodian within seven days of being assigned and at least once every three months thereafter.

Table 2: GAL – Met With Juvenile and Parent, Guardian, or Legal Custodian Within 7 days of Assignment and At Least Once Every 30 Days Thereafter

Meeting/Contact Frequency	GAL				
	Yes	No	Unknown	Total	
Met Juvenile Within 7 Days	7 (54%)	3 (23%)	3 (23%)	13 (100%)	
Met Parents, Guardian, or Legal Custodian within 7 Days	1 (8%)	9 (69%)	3 (23%)	13 (100%)	
Met With Juvenile at Least Once Every 3 Months	10 (77%)	2 (15%)	1 (8%)	13 (100%)	
Met With Parents, Guardian, or Legal Custodian at Least Once Every 3 Months	5 (39%)	6 (46%)	2 (15%)	13 (100%)	

Table 3: Advocate – Met With Juvenile and Parent, Guardian, or Legal Custodian Within 7 days of Assignment and At Least Once Every 30 Days Thereafter

Meeting/Contact Frequency	Advocate				
	Yes	No	Unknown	N/A	Total
Met Juvenile Within 7 Days	7 (70%)	1 (10%)	1 (10%)	1 (10%)	10 (100%)
Met Parent, Guardian, or Legal Custodian within 7 Days	5 (50%)	3 (40%)	1 (10%)	1 (10%)	10 (100%)
Met With Juvenile at Least Once Every 3 Months	4 (40%)	2 (20%)	2 (20%)	2 (20%)	10 (100%)
Met With Parent, Guardian, or Legal Custodian at Least Once Every 3 Months	0 (10%)	6 (60%)	2 (20%)	2 (20%)	10 (100%)

As seen in Table 2, just over 50% of the GALs met with their assigned juvenile within seven days of receiving the assignment; however, only 8% contacted or met with the parent, guardian, or legal custodian within seven days of receiving the assignment. Seventy-seven percent of the GALs met at least once every three months with their assigned juvenile, while 39% contacted/met with the parents, guardians, or legal

Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project December 2007

7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The GAL selection process had two additional steps for selection and assignment. The mean number of days between commitment date and referral date was 48 days with a median of 42 days. The mean number of days between referral date and assignment date was 58 days with a median of 33 days. In both cases, the median should be used.

custodian at least once every three months. The "unknowns" are due to missing contact logs and missing assignment dates on the service plan monitors and/or contact logs.

As seen in Table 3, the Advocate met with 70% of assigned juveniles within seven days of assignment and contacted/met with 50% of the parents, guardians, or legal custodians. The Advocate met with 40% of the assigned juveniles at least once every three months, but did not meet with their parents, guardians, or legal custodians at least once every three months. The "unknowns" are due to missing contact logs and the "N/As" were a result of a legal guardian issue with one juvenile and two juveniles were in the program less than three months at the time data collection ended.

While the Advocate had the higher rate of meeting/contacting juveniles and their parents, guardians, or legal custodians within seven days of receiving the assignment, the GALs maintained more frequent contact with juveniles and their parents, guardians, or legal custodian at least once every three months after the initial contact/meeting. Analysis of the contact logs showed significant differences among the GALs and level of activity. Some GALs recorded numerous activities and spent much more time on a juvenile's case, while others just met the minimum requirements.

The Advocate is also the Chief Advocate for MDOC and under the role of Chief Advocate serves other juveniles within Mountain View; therefore the Advocate may have met with assigned juveniles informally in the cafeteria, hallways, etc., but did not always log the activity which could account for the drop in meetings seen after initial contact. It is also possible that the GALs and Advocate had more contact with juveniles and their parents, guardians, and legal custodians, but due to issues with the contact logs, such as vague entries and the absence of purpose, the evaluators had to assume there was no contact.

2. Within 30 days of being assigned to the juvenile's case and at least every three months thereafter, the GAL or the Advocate shall review the following documents if generated by or for the department since the juvenile's commitment: the integrated assessment, or its equivalent; the resident plan, or its equivalent; any modifications to the case plan; any psychological evaluation, including any sexual behavior treatment assessment, if applicable; any sexual behavior treatment plan, if applicable; any psychiatric evaluation; any assessment of the juvenile prepared by a treatment provider under contract with the department; and, with the juvenile's written consent, any substance abuse treatment assessment and treatment plan, if applicable.

Table 4: GAL – Review Pertinent Documents Within 30 Days of Assignment and At Least Once A Month Every Three Months Thereafter

<b>Document Review Frequency</b>	GAL				
Bocument Review Frequency	Yes	No	Unknown	Total	
Review of Pertinent Documents within 30 Days	7 (54%)	4 (31%)	2 (15%)	13 (100%)	
Review of Pertinent Documents at Least Once Every Three Months	4 (31%)	6 (46%)	3 (23%)	13 (100%)	

Table 5: Advocate – Review Pertinent Documents Within 30 Days of Assignment and At Least Once A Month Every Three Months Thereafter

Document Review Frequency	Advocate				
Bocument Review Frequency	Yes	No	Unknown	N/A	Total
Review of Pertinent Documents within 30 Days	8 (80%)	1 (10%)	1 (10%)	0 (0%)	10 (100%)
Review of Pertinent Documents at Least Once Every Three Months	6 (60%)	1 (10%)	2 (20%)	1 (10%)	10 (100%)

Fifty-four percent of the GALs reviewed the juvenile's pertinent documents within 30 days of receiving the assignment, while only 31% reviewed these documents at least once every three months of the initial review (Table 4). The Advocate reviewed 80% of the assigned juveniles within 30 days and reviewed 60% of the juvenile's records at least once every three months (Table 5). Once again, it is possible that more record reviews occurred than were documented in the contact logs. It is also possible that when the GAL or Advocate attended a meeting such as a Classification Meetings or UTT Meeting, they consider the attendance to take the place of a record review. Additionally, many contact logs listed phone calls and emails to various people and it is not know whether the GAL or Advocate considered these transactions to take the place of a record review.

3. The GAL or Advocate shall attend all Classification Committee Meetings regarding the juvenile and must have access to minutes of the Classification Committee Meetings and Unit Treatment Team Meetings or their equivalents.

**Table 6: Attend All Classification Meetings** 

	Attended All Classification Meetings	Attended Some Classification Meetings	Unknown	Total
GAL	6 (46%)	6 (46%)	1(8%)	13 (100%)
Advocate	3 (30%)	2 (20%)	5 (50%)	10 (100%)

As shown in table 6, 46% of the GALs attended all Classification Meetings, 46% attended some of Classification Meetings, and the attendance of 8% was unknown due to missing contact logs. The Advocate attended all Classification Meetings for 30% of the assigned juveniles, 20% some of the time, and it was unknown whether the Advocate attended all classification meetings for the remaining 50% of assigned juveniles. Of the five "unknowns", the Advocate attended some of the Classification Meetings for three of the assigned juveniles but there was a discrepancy between contact log entries and service plan entries as far as dates and type of meetings attended, the contact log was missing for two juveniles. Because of these discrepancies, it was not known to the evaluators if the meetings in question had been attended; therefore, they were classified as "unknown".

4. That, within 12 months of a juvenile's commitment, the GAL or Advocate shall prepare a written report regarding the services being provided to the juvenile, including any recommendations for additional or different services. A copy must be provided to the juvenile court and be reviewed by the court at the judicial review provided for in the Maine Revised Statutes, Title 15, section 3315, subsection 3. A copy of the report must also be provided to the superintendent of the facility, the juvenile and the juvenile's parents, guardian, or legal custodian at least two weeks prior to the review.

Not all juveniles were committed to a facility for 12 months. Six of the juveniles that were assigned a GAL were committed to the facility for 12 or more months. Of those six juveniles, it was clear in contact logs that reports were completed for two juveniles and a report for another juvenile was submitted to MDOC Central Office by one facility. In one of these cases, copies of the report had been provided to the parties mentioned in the resolve, in one case the contact log was not clear as to whether copies had been provided, and in the final case, it is known that the facility received a copy, but not if other parties received a copy. It is not known if reports were written or submitted for the remaining three juveniles.

Four of the ten juveniles assigned to the Advocate were committed to the facility for 12 or more months. Reports were not completed for these juveniles.

5. That the superintendent of the facility, the juvenile and the juvenile's parents, guardian, or legal custodian must be notified of the review of the report of the GAL or Advocate at least two weeks prior to the review date. The GAL or Advocate shall attend the review.

Contact logs do not specify if relevant parties were notified at least two weeks prior to the review date. Contact logs for two of the GALs indicate attendance at the judicial review, while the contact log for one GAL is missing for the applicable months.

# **Additional Comparisons**

### Monthly Meetings

Using the service plan monitors, the evaluators made additional comparisons. An outcome important to MDOC is that monthly meetings are held for every juvenile. For the purpose of this analysis, any meeting is counted regardless of the title, i.e. Classification Meeting, Unit Treatment Team Meeting, Special Review, Phase Advancement, etc. Only one meeting is counted per month. For example, if there was a UTT Meeting, Special Review, and Classification Meeting held in one month, only one meeting is counted. The reason for this is the desire to know whether a meeting is held once a month for each juvenile not how many meetings were held a month.

In order to determine the degree to which these meetings were occurring in a timely manner, the evaluators determined the percentage of meetings held "on time" (or monthly) for each juvenile in the control and comparison groups at each facility. The percentage of "on time" meetings for each juvenile in a specified group were added together and a percentage taken of the sum.

The results were the same for both the control and comparison group at Long Creek. Of the juveniles assigned to either group, 87% of their monthly meetings were held on time. The results for Mountain View were slightly different between the two groups. Ninety percent of monthly meetings occurred on time for juveniles assigned an Advocate (control group), while 84% of monthly meetings occurred on time for juveniles in the comparison group. One interesting note is that while Long Creek had fewer monthly meetings on time, service plan monitors showed that overall they had significantly more meetings for juveniles than Mountain View. For example, UTT Meetings are held approximately every 30 days, Classification Meetings are held approximately every 90 days, and Special Reviews and Phase Advancement Meetings occurred as necessary. One meeting could not take the place of another meeting. At Mountain View one meeting could and often did take the place of another meeting, such as a Classification Meeting took the place of the UTT Meeting.

#### Average Length of Commitment

Evaluators also looked at the average length of commitment for those juveniles in the control and comparison groups that were released before final data collection on 10/31/07. At Long Creek the average length of commitment for juveniles in the control group (assigned a GAL) was 12 months, with a median of 11 months. The juveniles in the comparison group at Long Creek had longer commitment lengths with an average of 15 months and a median of 16 months. The difference between the two groups at Mountain View was smaller. The average length of commitment for juveniles in the control group was 11 months with a median of 12 months. The average length of commitment for juveniles in the comparison group was 12 months with a median of 12.5 months.

### **Survey Responses**

Evaluators administered stakeholder surveys to juveniles assigned a GAL or Advocate, their parents/guardians, Juvenile Community Corrections Officers, Psychiatric Social Workers, Directors of Classification, sentencing Judges, GALs, and the Advocate. Surveys were created to measure stakeholders' perception of the effectiveness of the GALs and Advocate.

Surveys differed depending on the stakeholder group. Some questions were similar enough that they could be measured across some groups, while others were very specific to the stakeholder group. Table 7 provides the number of survey respondents and response rate by stakeholder group.<sup>7</sup>

Table 7: Possible Number of Survey Respondents, Actual Number, and Response Rate

Stakeholder Group	Total Possible Respondents	Actual Number of Respondents	Response Rate
Juveniles	23	20	87%
Parent/Guardian	23	3	13%
Psychiatric Social Worker (PSW)	10	5	50%
Director of Classification	2	2	100%
Juvenile Community Corrections Officer (JCCO)	15	9	60%
Sentencing Judge	8	5	63%
Guardian Ad Litem	13	9	69%
Advocate	1	1	100%
Total	95	54	57%

The responses to eight questions asked on the juvenile surveys are listed in Table 8.8 It is clear that most juveniles liked their assigned GAL/Advocate and believed the assigned GAL/Advocate liked them. Most

Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project December 2007

GAL/Advocate.

11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The answers to the scaled section of the survey were discarded for one juvenile, one PSW, one JCCO, and four judges. In most cases, it was because the respondent did not have contact with a GAL/Advocate or memory of the pilot project. The questions that were specific to judges are not presented in this report since the data represents the perception of one judge. The evaluators can say that the judge had only positive remarks about the GALs she/he had worked with as part of the pilot project.

<sup>8</sup> One juvenile responded that she/he had not met their assigned GAL/Advocate and answered strongly disagree to all questions on their survey. Contact logs indicate that each GAL/Advocate met with their assigned juveniles. It is possible that this juvenile did not understand the role of the GAL/Advocate at the initial meeting and therefore was not aware they had met the assigned

juveniles believed their GAL/Advocate would speak up for them and indicated the GAL/Advocate talked to them about their family. While the majority of juveniles responded that their GAL/Advocate helped them understand what to expect while at Long Creek or Mountain View and explained to them what would happen when released, these two questions received the highest number of strongly disagree or disagree responses. This may be a responsibility that was not made clear to GAL/Advocate. As mentioned earlier in this report, two-thirds of the juveniles were still in the pilot project at the end of data collection on 10/31/2007, which may also account for the lower ratings for these two questions.

While the N/A responses were small, it may indicate that juveniles were not always aware of the work their GAL/Advocate was doing or not doing.

**Table 8: Responses to Questions Answered by Juveniles** 

Question	Strongly Agree or Agree	Strongly Disagree or Disagree	N/A
I liked my GAL/Advocate (n=20)	95%	5%	
My GAL/Advocate like me (n=20)	90%	5%	5%
My GAL/Advocate talks to me about my family (n=20)	90%	10%	
I could count on my GAL/Advocate to speak up for me (n=20)	80%	15%	5%
My GAL/Advocate knew how I was doing in school (n=20)	75%	15%	10%
My GAL/Advocate talked to other people important to me (n=20)	75%	15%	10%
My GAL/Advocate helped me understand what to expect while I was at Long Creek/Mountain View (n=20)	65%	25%	10%
My GAL/Advocate explained to me what would happen when I am released (n=20)	65%	25%	10%

Table 9 shows the responses to six questions that were asked for the judges, JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, and Parents/Guardian. In general, respondents thought the GALs were professional, respectful of their opinion, understood the needs of the juveniles, worked in the best interest of the juvenile, and would like to see more juveniles served by a GAL. As seen in Table 7, the number of respondents in each stakeholder group was relatively small and for that reason responses of these stakeholders are grouped together to protect individual identity. If those that provided N/A as an answer or did not answer a question are taken out of the analysis, all respondents responded favorably to these questions.<sup>9</sup>

-

 $<sup>^{9}</sup>$  One respondent answered N/A for all questions, while one respondent answered N/A for all but one question. Both of these respondents said they did not have contact with the GAL or Advocate.

Table 9: Responses to Questions Answered by Judges, JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, and Parents/Guardian

Question	Strongly Agree or Agree	Strongly Disagree or Disagree	N/A	Did Not Answer
GAL/Advocate acted professionally (n=19)	89%		11%	
GAL/Advocate understood needs of youth (n=19)	89%		11%	
GAL/Advocate asked my opinion (n=19)	83%		11%	6%
GAL/Advocate respected my opinion (n=19)	89%		11%	
GAL/Advocate worked for the best interest of the youth (n=19)	89%		11%	
I would like to see more youth served by a GAL/Advocate (n=19)	79%	16%	5%	

Table 10 shows the responses to eight questions that were asked on the GAL and Advocate surveys. All respondents agreed that they received adequate training; they felt comfortable making recommendations, and liked their role in the pilot project. The questions that resulted in the most N/A responses were related to judicial reviews, i.e. "I think my recommendations are taken seriously by the judge" and "I attend all judicial review hearings". <sup>10</sup> Thirty percent of the respondents did not think they received the documents needed to be effective in their role as GAL or Advocate.

Table 10: Responses to Questions Answered by GALs and Advocate

Question	Strongly Agree or Agree	Strongly Disagree or Disagree	N/A	Did Not Answer
I feel I received adequate training	100%			
I am comfortable making recommendations in my role as GAL/Advocate (n=10)	100%			
I liked my role as a GAL/Advocate in this project (n=10)	100%			
I think my recommendations are taken seriously by the judge (n=10)	40%		60%	
I attended all judicial review hearings (n=10)	60%		40%	
MDOC personnel respected my opinion (n=10)	80%		10%	10%
I feel valued by the parents (n=10)	60%	20%	10%	10%
I attended all classification meetings (n=10)	80%	20%		
I received documents I needed to be effective in my role as GAL/Advocate (n=10)	70%	30%		

Evaluation of the Guardian Ad Litem/Advocate Pilot Project December 2007

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$  The N/A responses most likely indicate the activity did not occur and therefore, an opinion could not be given.

Table 11 summarizes the answers to questions asked of JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, Parents/Guardian, and juveniles. Most respondents agreed that the GAL/Advocate explained their role to them. Twenty-four percent of the respondents selected N/A or strongly disagree or disagree.

While the majority of respondents agreed that the GAL/Advocate visited the juveniles regularly, a fair number disagreed or did not have the information they needed to answer the question. Interesting differences resulted between the GAL program and the Advocate program. When analyzing only the juvenile responses and removing the N/A responses and the "did not answer" responses from the analysis, 90% of juveniles assigned a GAL agreed their GAL visited enough; however, only 56% of those assigned an Advocate agreed their Advocate visited enough.

When all responses except the N/A responses and the "did not answer" responses were analyzed, the difference between the GAL program and Advocate program narrowed. Nevertheless, 74% of the respondents from the GAL program agreed the GAL visited the juvenile enough and 67% of the respondents from the Advocate program agreed the Advocate visited the juvenile enough.<sup>11</sup>

Table 11: Responses to Questions Answered by JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, Parents/Guardian, and Juveniles

Question	Strongly Agree or Agree	Strongly Disagree or Disagree	N/A	Did Not Answer
The GAL/Advocate explained their role (n=38)	76%	11%	13%	
The GAL/Advocate visited the juvenile regularly (n=38)	63%	21%	11%	5%

"I understand the role of the GAL/Advocate" was common to all surveys<sup>12</sup>. Ninety-four percent of the respondents strongly agreed or agreed that they understood the role of the GAL/Advocate, while 6% strongly disagreed or disagreed.

#### Of the remaining questions:

- 93% of the respondents agreed the GAL/Advocate was prepared for meetings<sup>13</sup>
- 89% agreed the GAL/Advocate asked good questions<sup>14</sup>
- 88% agreed the GAL/Advocate made appropriate recommendations<sup>15</sup>
- 87% agreed the GAL/Advocate made a difference with the juveniles they served 16
- 85% agreed the GAL/Advocate was helpful<sup>17</sup>
- 78% agreed the GAL/Advocate provided an objective opinion<sup>18</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The term "enough" was left undefined on the surveys and therefore may mean something different to each respondent. Analysis of the contact logs indicated the GALs were slightly more often in compliance with the mandate to meet at least once every three months with the juvenile.

<sup>12 &</sup>quot;I understand what I was expected to do as a GAL/Advocate" on the GAL/Advocate surveys.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Respondents included JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, GALs, and Advocate, n=28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Respondents included JCCOs, PSWs, and Directors of Classification, n=18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Respondents included Judge, JCCOs, PSWs, and Directors of Classification, n=16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Respondents included Judge, JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, Parents/Guardian, GAL, and Advocate, n=29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Respondents included Judge, JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, Parents/Guardian, and juveniles, n=27.

### **Open-Ended Responses**

Evaluators also conducted analysis on open-ended questions asked on each survey. JCCOs, PSWs, and Directors of Classification answered identical questions; the GAL and Advocate surveys answered identical questions, while the parent/guardian survey and juvenile survey answered unique questions not asked of other stakeholder groups.

The follow subsections summarize the perceptions of various stakeholders based on responses to the openended questions on the survey. Those respondents that answered identical questions are grouped together.

#### **Juveniles**

Juveniles were asked the following open-ended questions: What did you like most about your GAL/Advocate? What didn't you like about having a GAL/Advocate? What is one thing you wish your GAL/Advocate would have done that she or he did not do? Is there anything else you would like to say about having a GAL/Advocate?

Juveniles that were assigned an Advocate overall thought the Advocate was being honest, nice, and respectful, and helpful. Some of the specific examples provided by juveniles were the Advocate explained things that were confusing to the juvenile, helped juveniles deal with problems, gave good advice, understood where they were coming from, and informed the juvenile of what was going on. One juvenile said they had not met their Advocate.

Juveniles with a GAL generally had comments about the helpfulness and kindness of the GALs. Their responses indicated that the GALs communicated what was going on and what the juvenile needed to do, answered questions the juvenile had, did what they said they would do, and were willing to help. Some juveniles believed that their GAL was concerned about their situation and understood what they are going through.

#### ICCOs, PSWs, and Directors of Classification

The following questions were asked of JCCOs, PSWs, and Directors of Classification: In what ways could a GAL/Advocate position better serve youth? In what ways could a GAL/Advocate work better with you? Please give an example of something the GAL/Advocate did that you found most helpful. Do you have any other comments about GALs/Advocates?

Relationship with Advocate — Responses indicated that the working relationship between the Advocate, PSWs, and Director of Classification was very open and positive. The Advocate listened and offered helpful suggestions. The Advocate provided fresh ideas, helpful feedback from the perspective of the family and juvenile, support for juveniles, and reiterated the significance of the case plan. Some respondents noted that better communication should occur between the JCCO and Advocate.

Role Clarity — Respondents of questionnaires related to the GALs performance thought there could be better role clarification. Most responses indicate the GAL can be a voice for the juvenile in terms or advocacy and provides a fresh option/direction to work towards goals important to the juvenile. However, respondents reported that some GALs do better working as a team and navigating the various systems than others. GALs that relied on exerting too much pressure to try and get things done were seen as creating a distraction instead of helping to create a solution. GALs were seen as more successful when they took the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Respondents included JCCOs, PSWs, Directors of Classification, and Parents/Guardian, n=16.

time to understand the juvenile and structures of various systems and were able to press where appropriate without exerting pressure.

Communication — Many respondents thought communication by the GAL could be better to include frequent contact and information sharing, attending meetings more frequently, attending Drug Court, emailing and calling the JCCO, better discussions on expectations and goals for juvenile, listening to all options, and developing a work plan that identifies what the GAL believes is best for juvenile with suggestions of providers and funding sources.

One respondent went to court on three separate occasions to attend a judicial review. On these occasions the review time/date had been changed and they were not notified by the GAL of the change, which resulted in lost work time. Additionally, GALs did not always provide notice of reviews and did not submit reports on time.

Benefits – GALs were helpful in engaging the family and getting their participation and support. It was helpful when they took the lead in certain areas and helped arrange for services in certain situations, especially when they are the most qualified individual to address certain issues. The GALs' facilitation skills were also beneficial in complicated cases.

Improvements — The respondents thought that having an Advocate dedicated to the facility would be a benefit to the juveniles because they would have more access to the Advocate. They noted that the Advocate did come to the facility whenever the request was made, but the Chief Advocate is also responsible for serving all adults and juveniles under the supervision of MDOC. Additional responsibilities were added when the pilot project began in that the Chief Advocate also filled the role of the Advocate for juveniles in the pilot. Some respondents felt there should be standardized reviews for GALs. While the Resolve does stipulate that the Selection Committee should review each GAL's performance quarterly, these reviews did not occur. However, the Selection Committee did not receive complaints on any GAL.

Finally, a few respondents believed that not all juveniles need someone from the outside to be involved. The facilities have high functioning teams that work well together to ensure all juveniles are getting services in a timely manner.

#### Parents / Guardians

Parents/Guardians were asked the following questions: In what ways could a GAL/Advocate better serve youth? In what ways could a GAL/Advocate work better with you? Please give an example of something the GAL/Advocate did that you found most helpful? Do you have any other comments about GALs/Advocates?

The parents/guardians that responded believed that the Advocate did an excellent job and listened to their child. The parents/guardian whose child was assigned a GAL commented that they would like to be contacted after visits to receive updates about how their child is doing.

#### <u>Advocate</u>

The following questions were asked of the Advocate: Please describe additional training you might find helpful. What has been most difficult for you as an Advocate? What have you found most helpful or rewarding? Please explain any areas of concern you have.

The Advocate identified an area of difficulty as when a juvenile was unmotivated to move through the program, even though staff and treatment teams have attempted to motivate them. The Advocate felt the most rewarding aspect of their role was working with juveniles on a much more in-depth level and seeing hard earned progress in obtaining valuable skills that will assist them in the community.

The Advocate expressed concern that the pilot project would not definitively identify the need for additional support. The Advocate believes that two full time advocates could go a long way to not only create a solid check and balance as it relates to the parameters of the pilot, but could also to expand to other areas of the operation of both juvenile facilities as it relates to the role of the advocate defined in the statute.

#### GAL

GALs were asked the following questions: Please describe additional training you might find helpful. What has been most difficult for you as a GAL? What have you found most helpful or rewarding? Please explain any areas of concern you have.

Training – Generally, responses reflected that training was adequate. Some responses identified additional trainings for the GALs, such as conducting annual trainings that focus on single topics or include additional information in standard training, such as how juveniles progress through and out of the facility, aftercare, and what would cause aftercare to be revoked. One response indicated that it would be helpful for the GALs to be provided with job descriptions and contact information for MDOC staff, as well as an opportunity to meet staff.

Challenges — Some areas of difficulty identified by the GALs concerned meetings and other scheduled reviews. Specific comments indicated that GALs had to request invitations to classification meetings, GALs are not always given pertinent information prior to meetings, and thus feel unprepared compared to others in attendance, and the difficulty in scheduling meetings.

Some of the GALs experienced difficulty meeting with the juveniles and found it a challenge knowing how to get in and visit juveniles, establishing relationships with the juveniles, and also knowing how to be most beneficial to the juvenile after she/he is released from the facility. GALs also identified obtaining a juvenile's record and other relevant documents and how information was conveyed as a challenge. This included receiving relevant information about juveniles in a timely fashion, and being informed of new criminal charges prior to a new court appearance. Some GALs would like to receive summaries of their juvenile's progress while committed, or be able to touch base with the juvenile on a weekly basis.

Concerns — Other specific concerns included a GAL who was assigned a juvenile in another district where the GAL did not know the Assistant District Attorneys, Judges, or other people involved. Not having these established relationships made it more difficult to serve the juvenile. In addition, the distance made it difficult to see the juvenile and parents on a regular basis. Others noted the flat fee was much less that what GALs would have billed for services. One GAL noted that they were not convinced they made a difference.

There were also individual concerns about the lack of mental health interventions at the facility, parents not consistently included in the formal process, and concern that the pilot project would not continue. It was also suggested that GALs be paired up with Social Workers, GALs be used more to help plan for aftercare, and a GAL be appointed to the Selection Committee.

Rewarding Features — GALs found many rewards of the pilot project such as the relationship with the juvenile, seeing the juvenile improve in the facility, or watching the juvenile do well after being released from the facility. Other rewarding features included supportive judges, frequent meetings with other GALs, and the training with DOC staff.

While some comments expressed the importance of the GAL at discharge, there was recognition that Long Creek staff deserved credit for the juvenile doing well during commitment. Some GALs whose juvenile was still at Long Creek, believed their value and reward would come during the discharge planning and beyond.

# **CONCLUSIONS**

Limitations in the data made it difficult to draw solid conclusions. **First**, given the fact that approximately two-thirds of the juveniles in the pilot project remained in their respective facility at the end of data collection made it difficult to compare the GAL and Advocate components. **Second**, the exclusion of start dates for services on the data collection instrument made it impossible to compare timeliness of services. **Third**, the discrepancies found in the completion of the service plan monitors made it difficult to compare certain protocol practices between the two facilities. **Fourth**, vague entries, legibility issues, and missing logs made it difficult to analyze the contact logs. **Fifth**, due to the small number of participants, many stakeholders' perceptions had to be combined in an effort to protect the identity of survey participants. **Sixth**, aside from being assigned to the pilot or not being assigned to the pilot, there were many differences in the control and comparison group. Ideally, the only difference should be one group is assigned to the project and one group is not. Even with the limitations, several conclusions can be drawn.

Overall, the perception of the GAL/Advocate Pilot Program was very positive. It was clear from responses to the open-ended questions that not all GALs' performance were perceived equally. There were various characteristics that made a GAL more effective.

Compliance – There were several differences in compliance between the GALs and Advocate. The Advocate was more likely to meet with their assigned juvenile and parents, guardians, or legal custodian within seven days of their appointment. The Advocate also had more compliance with record review within 30 days and at least once every three months thereafter. According to contact logs, GALs attended more Classification Meetings than the Advocate.

It appears that the mandate with the lowest level of compliance was the report regarding services that should have been completed within 12 months of a juvenile's commitment. Based on contact logs, reports were written for just three of the ten juveniles that had been committed for 12 months or more in either facility. There was also very little information about whether copies of the reports were sent to those identified in the Resolve as well as little information whether the appropriate people were notified of the judicial review.

Challenges — Not understanding the roles of MDOC staff and not understanding how to get in to see the juvenile were some of the difficulties expressed by GALs. Over time, the GALs had higher compliance with meeting/contacting the juvenile or parents, guardian, or legal custodian at least once every three months. As an MDOC employee, the Advocate has immediate access to juvenile records through CORIS, whereas the GALs must request the needed documents and wait to receive them.

Lengths of Commitment — Mountain View tended to have shorter lengths of commitment than juveniles at Long Creek; regardless of whether they were in the control group or comparison group. Juveniles in the comparison group at Long Creek stayed on average three to four months longer than those in the control group at Long Creek.

Monthly Meetings — Monthly meetings were held fairly regularly at both facilities. However, juveniles in the comparison group at Mountain View had fewer monthly meetings than those in the control group while there was no difference in the control and comparison groups at Long Creek.

Areas of Improvement — The surveys only picked up a few areas for improvement. Some GALs did not receive the documents they needed in a timely manner. The GAL and Advocate could have done a better job explaining their role to key stakeholders including the juveniles and their parents/guardians. Many GALs did not feel valued by the juvenile's parents which may not be surprising considering that one of the criteria's for selecting a juvenile for participation was low family involvement. However, many stakeholders were pleased with how the GAL was able to engage the families. GALs and Advocates should spend more time with the juveniles. The juveniles surveyed identified that the GALs/Advocate could have helped them better understand what to expect while in the juvenile facility and could have explained what would happen to them when released. It is not clear to the evaluators if this was an expectation made clear to the GALs and Advocate. Other areas for improvement were better communication, clearly defined roles for everyone, better explanation of roles for everyone.

# RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Roles for all those involved should be clearly defined and explained to everyone. Communication should occur more frequently, particularly between the JCCOs and GALs/Advocate. Many judges and JCCOs were not familiar with the Pilot Project or the roles of the GAL/Advocate.
- 2. Collect data concerning services including the type of services received, the start date, and end dates. The facilities view this data as difficult to track because a juvenile receives most services over the entire length of commitment and are often set up with the same services in the community once they are released. It is important that this data is collected consistently within and across facilities. Facilities need to understand what they need to collect and should be collecting it in the same manner.
- 3. Contact logs should be standardized and list detailed activities including the purpose of the activity. Monitoring the contact logs submitted will help ensure all contact logs are submitted monthly and provide a means of checking compliance. Improvement in the consistency and clarity of contact logs can benefit future evaluations and allow for better monitoring of program compliance. There should also be regular standardized reviews of the GALs and Advocate performance.
- 4. The facilities should be using the same protocols for the same policies. The facilities have different interpretations of MDOC policy. One interprets monthly as every 30 days while the other interprets it as calendar month, meaning a meeting can take place on February 1<sup>st</sup> and the next on March 31<sup>st</sup> and the monthly requirement has been met. One facility allows certain meetings to take the place of some meetings while the other conducts all meetings separate of one another.
- 5. Identify those characteristics that are considered to make a GAL more effective is important to consider when selecting, training, and mentoring GALs.
- 6. Conduct an evaluation of the pilot project once all the youth in the pilot have been released to community reintegration. This will allow a better comparison of the impact a GAL or Advocate has on the services a juvenile receives and the length of commitment. Other measures can also be used such as returns to facility. Case studies of these juveniles should also be conducted in order to have a better idea of services delivered and the timeliness of service delivery.

### REFERENCES

Berliner, L. & Fitzgerald, M. (1998). Court Appointed Special Advocates for Children in Washington State: A Review of Effectiveness. Washington State Institute for Public Policy. Olympia, Washington.

Caliber Associates. (2004). Final Report of Evaluation of CASA Representation [Electronic Version]. Evaluation for National Association of Court Appointed Special Advocate Association. Fairfax, Virginia.

Heuertz, L. (1996). Evaluations/Reviews of CASA and GAL Programs/Models with Process and/or Outcome Measures. National Association of Court Appointed Special Advocate Association. Seattle, Washington. Retrieved on July 31, 2006 from <a href="http://www.casanet.org/program-management/evaluation/96-eval-study.htm">http://www.casanet.org/program-management/evaluation/96-eval-study.htm</a>

Laws of Maine, Resolves, 1<sup>st</sup> Special Session of the 122<sup>nd</sup>, Chapter 101, S.P. 474 – L.D. 1376. (2005). Retrieved on July 24, 2006 from <a href="http://janus.state.me.us/legis/ros/lom/LOM122nd/Res101-128/Res101-128.htm#P13\_74">http://janus.state.me.us/legis/ros/lom/LOM122nd/Res101-128/Res101-128.htm#P13\_74</a>

Litzelfelner, P. (2003). Final Report of National CASA Consumer Satisfaction Survey [Electronic Version]. Presentation to National Association of Court Appointed Special Advocate Association. University of Kentucky. Lexington, Kentucky.

Litzelfelner, P., McDonald, T., & Poertner, J. (Published date unknown). *Measuring Child Outcomes: A Guide to Determining CASA Effectiveness.* National Association of Court Appointed Special Advocate Association. Seattle, Washington. Retrieved on July 31, 2006 from <a href="http://www.casanet.org/program-management/evaluation/index.htm">http://www.casanet.org/program-management/evaluation/index.htm</a>

Office of the Legislative, Program Evaluation Division, Auditor State of Minnesota. (1995). *Guardians ad Litems*. Retrieved on July 30, 2007 from <a href="http://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/ped/1995/guardsum.htm">http://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/ped/1995/guardsum.htm</a>

The Guardian ad Litem Program. (2004). *The Voice for Florida's Abused & Neglected Children* [Electronic Version]. Statewide Guardian Ad Litem Office. Tallahassee, Florida.

Youngclarke, D., Ramos, K., & Granger-Merkle, L. (2004). A Systematic Review of the Impact of Court Appointed Special Advocates [Electronic Version]. Journal of the Center for Families, Children, & the Courts, 109-126.

### Instructions for Completing Advocate/Gal Log

- 1. One form should be maintained for each Juvenile in the project
- 2. Enter the name of the Advocate or GAL in the box provided
- 3. Enter the name of the Juvenile for which the log is being maintained in the box provided.
- 4. Every time there is a meeting with or about that juvenile or an activity completed on behalf of that juvenile, it should be recorded on the log:
  - a. Enter the date of the activity
  - b. Enter the Activity Examples "Met with Juvenile," "Filed request for Review," "Read reports," "Attended classification committee meeting"
  - c. Enter the Purpose Examples "discuss service plan with juvenile," request review of services," "prepare for classification committee meeting"
  - d. Enter any comments

Note that this record is not to gather information about the juvenile, just the activities completed on behalf of the juvenile.

Guardian Ad Litem or Advoca	ate Log for Pilot Project				
Name of GAL or Advocate		Date Referred			
Juvenile		Date Committed			
Date	Activity	Purpose	Comments		

# GAL/ADVOCATE Project Service Plan Monitor

1.	Ju	venile: "Enter	r Name of Juver	mile" MDOC #:	"Enter Juve	nile's	Number"
2.	Tr	eatment Grou	ір: 🗆 С	Comparison Group:			
3.	Da	ate of Commi	tment: "Enter d	ate youth committed"			
4.	En	iter Date Asse	essment Comple	eted: "Enter date of asses	ssment "		
5.	W	as Assessmer	nt completed wit	thin 30 days of commitm	nent? Yes		No 🗆
6.	En	nter Date Case	e Plan was Com	npleted: "Enter date of c	ase plan "		
7.	Se	rvices Planne	ed:				
		Service	Responsible Party	Expected completion Date	Service Delivered		ate of ompletion
	1			•			•
	2						
	3						
	4						
	5						
	6						
9.	W	as Review co	mpleted within	Enter date of first review 30 days of assessment?	Yes		No 🗆
10	. Da	ate of second	monthly review	: "Enter date of 2nd revi	iew "		
11	. W	as Review co	mpleted within	30 days of last review?	Yes		No 🗆
12	. Da	ate of first Cla	assification mee	ting: "Enter date of mee	ting "		
13	. W	as meeting he	eld within 90 da	ys of assessment?	Yes		No 🗆
14	. Da	ate of next mo	onthly review: "	Enter date of next reviev	<i>N</i> "		

15. Was Review completed within 30 days of last review?	Yes	No 🗆
16. Date of next monthly review: "Enter date of review "		
17. Was Review completed within 30 days of last review?	Yes	No 🗆
18. Date of Classification meeting: "Enter date of meeting "		
19. Was meeting held within 90 days of last meeting?	Yes	No 🗆
20. Date of next monthly review: "Enter date of review "		
21. Was Review completed within 30 days of last meeting?	Yes	No 🗆
22. Date of next monthly review: "Enter date of review "		
23. Was Review completed within 30 days of last review?	Yes	No 🗆
24. Date of first Classification meeting: "Enter date of review	"	
25. Was Review completed within 30 days of meeting?	Yes	No 🗆
26. Date of Release from facility: "Enter date"		

# Youth Survey of Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Do Not Know
1. I understand the role of my GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
2. My GAL talks to me about my family.	1	2	3	4	5
3. My GAL knew how I was doing in school.	1	2	3	4	5
4. My GAL helped me understand what to expect while I was at Long Creek.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The GAL talked to other people that are important to me.	1	2	3	4	5
6. My GAL was helpful to me.	1	2	3	4	5
7. My GAL explained to me what will happen when I am released.	1	2	3	4	5
8. I could count on my GAL to speak up for me.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I saw my GAL enough.	1	2	3	4	5
10. I liked my GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
11. My GAL explained their role to me.	1	2	3	4	5
12. My GAL liked me.	1	2	3	4	5

What did you like most about your GAL?

# \*\*Survey continues on the back\*\*

# Youth Survey of Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)

What didn't you like about having a GAL?	
What is one thing you wish your GAL would have done that she or he did not do?	
Is there anything else you would like to say about having a GAL?	

# Youth Survey of Advocate

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Do Not Know
1. I understand the role of my Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
2. My Advocate talked to me about my family.	1	2	3	4	5
3. My Advocate knew how I was doing in school.	1	2	3	4	5
4. My Advocate helped me understand what to expect while I was at Mountain View.	1	2	3	4	5
5. My Advocate talked to other people that are important to me.	1	2	3	4	5
6. My Advocate was helpful to me.	1	2	3	4	5
7. My Advocate explained to me what will happen when I am released.	1	2	3	4	5
8. I could count on my Advocate to speak up for me.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I saw my Advocate enough.	1	2	3	4	5
10. I liked my Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
11. My Advocate explained their role to me.	1	2	3	4	5
12. My Advocate liked me.	1	2	3	4	5

What did you like most about your Advocate?

\*\*Survey continues on the back\*\*

# **Youth Survey of Advocate**

What didn't you like about having an Advocate?
What is one thing you wish your Advocate would have done that she or he did not do?
Is there anything else you would like to say about having an Advocate?

# PSW/CD/JCCO Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL)

If you have had experience with more than one Guardian Ad Litem (GAL), please evaluate the GAL based on your most recent experience.

For each statement, circle the response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	N/A
1. I understand the role of the GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
2. The GAL acted professionally.	1	2	3	4	5
3. The GAL understood the needs of youth.	1	2	3	4	5
4. The GAL respected my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The GAL worked for the best interest of the youth.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I found the GAL helpful.	1	2	3	4	5
7. The GAL made a difference with the youth they served.	1	2	3	4	5
8. The GAL provided an objective opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I would like to see more youth served by a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
10. The GAL visited the youth regularly.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The GAL made appropriate recommendations.	1	2	3	4	5
12. The GAL asked good questions.	1	2	3	4	5
13. The GAL explained their role to me.	1	2	3	4	5
14. The GAL asked my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
15. The GAL had a good working relationship with others involved in the case.	1	2	3	4	5
16. The GAL was prepared for meetings.	1	2	3	4	5

What is your role? (Please choose the one answer that best applies.)

Psychiatric Social Worker
Juvenile Community Corrections Officer
Director of Classification

# PSW/CD/JCCO Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL)

n what ways could a GAL better serve youth?	
n what ways could a GAL work better with you?	
lease give an example of something a GAL did that you found most helpful.	
Do you have any other comments about GALs?	

# APPENDIX III PSW/CD/JCCO Survey of Advocates

If you have had experience with more than one Advocate, please evaluate the Advocate based on your most recent experience.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	N/A
1. I understand the role of the Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
2. The Advocate acted professionally.	1	2	3	4	5
3. The Advocate understood the needs of youth.	1	2	3	4	5
4. The Advocate respected my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The Advocate worked for the best interest of the youth.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I found the Advocate helpful.	1	2	3	4	5
7. The Advocate made a difference with the youth they served.	1	2	3	4	5
8. The Advocate provided an objective opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I would like to see more youth served by an Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
10. The Advocate visited the youth regularly.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The Advocate made appropriate recommendations.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The Advocate asked good questions.	1	2	3	4	5
12. The Advocate explained their role.	1	2	3	4	5
13. The Advocate asked my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
14. The Advocate had a good working relationship with others involved in the case.	1	2	3	4	5
15. The Advocate was prepared for meetings.	1	2	3	4	5

What is your role? (Please choose the one answer that best applies.)

Psychiatric Social Worker
Juvenile Community Correction Officer
Director of Classification

# PSW/CD/JCCO Survey of Advocates

In what ways could an Advocate position better serve youth?
In what ways could an Advocate work better with you?
Please give an example of something the Advocate did that you found most helpful.
Do you have any other comments about Advocates?

## Judges Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL) – DRAFT

If you have had experience with more than one Guardian Ad Litem (GAL), please evaluate the GAL based on your most recent experience.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	N/A
1. I understand the role of the GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
2. The GAL acted professionally.	1	2	3	4	5
3. The GAL understood the needs of youth.	1	2	3	4	5
4. The GAL respected my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The GAL worked for the best interest of the youth.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I found the GAL helpful.	1	2	3	4	5
7. The GAL made a difference with the youth they served.	1	2	3	4	5
8. The GAL made the wishes of the youth known to the Court.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I would like to see more youth served by a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
10. The GAL was prepared with a completed report on services provided to the youth.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The GAL made appropriate recommendations.	1	2	3	4	5
12. GALs are valuable to the courts.	1	2	3	4	5
13. The GAL had a good working relationship with others involved in the case.	1	2	3	4	5

In what ways could a GAL better serve youth?

\*\*Survey continues on reverse side\*\*

## Judges Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL) – DRAFT

In what ways could a GAL work better with you?
Please give an example of something a GAL did that you found most helpful.
Do you have any other comments about GALs?
When applicable, did Maine Department of Corrections respond appropriately to issues raised by the GAL?

## Parent/Guardian Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL)

If you have had experience with more than one Guardian Ad Litem (GAL), please evaluate the GAL based on your most recent experience.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Do not know
1. I understand the role of the GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
2. The GAL acted professionally.	1	2	3	4	5
3. The GAL understood the needs of my child.	1	2	3	4	5
4. The GAL respected my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The GAL worked for the best interest of my child.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I found the GAL helpful.	1	2	3	4	5
7. The GAL made a difference with the youth they served.	1	2	3	4	5
8. The GAL provided an objective opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I would like to see more youth served by a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
10. The GAL visited my child regularly.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The GAL asked good questions.	1	2	3	4	5
12. The GAL explained their role to me.	1	2	3	4	5
13. The GAL asked my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
14. I was treated respectfully by the GAL.	1	2	3	4	5

What is y	your relationshi	n to the	vouth?	(Please	choose	the one	answer	that	hest	annl	lies )
vv mat 15	your relationsin	o to the	youur:	(1 icasc	CHOOSC	the one	answer	triat	Dest	արթո	11cs. j

Ш	Biological Parent
	Relative
	Foster Parent
	Adoptive Parent
	Non-Family Member Caretaker
	Other

## Parent/Guardian Survey of Guardian Ad Litems (GAL)

In what ways could a GAL better serve youth?
In what ways could a GAL work better with you?
Please give an example of something the GAL did that you found most helpful?
Do you have any other comments about GALs?

### Parent/Guardian Survey of Advocates

If you have had experience with more than one Advocate, please evaluate the Advocate based on your most recent experience.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Do not know
1. I understand the role of the Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
2. The Advocate acted professionally.	1	2	3	4	5
3. The Advocate understood the needs of my child.	1	2	3	4	5
4. The Advocate respected my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
5. The Advocate worked for the best interest of my child.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I found the Advocate helpful.	1	2	3	4	5
7. The Advocate made a difference with the youth they served.	1	2	3	4	5
8. The Advocate provided an objective opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I would like to see more youth served by an Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
10. The Advocate visited my child regularly.	1	2	3	4	5
11. The Advocate asked good questions.	1	2	3	4	5
12. The Advocate explained their role to me.	1	2	3	4	5
13. The Advocate asked my opinion.	1	2	3	4	5
14. I was treated respectfully by the Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5

What is your relationship to the youth? (Please choose the one answer that best applies.)

Ш	Biological Parent
	Relative
	Foster Parent
	Adoptive Parent
	Non-Family Member Caretaker
	Other

## Parent/Guardian Survey of Advocates

In what ways could an Advocate better serve youth?
In what ways could an Advocate work better with you?
Please give an example of something the Advocate did that you found most helpful?
Do you have any other comments about Advocates?

## GAL Survey for the Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)/Advocate Pilot Program

The statements below describe reactions some GALs may have about their experiences as a GAL.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	N/A
I understand what I am expected to do as a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
2. I feel I have received adequate training.	1	2	3	4	5
3. I am comfortable making recommendations in my role as a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
4. I come to meetings prepared.	1	2	3	4	5
5. I think my recommendations are taken seriously by the judge.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I attended all classification meetings.	1	2	3	4	5
7. I feel my opinion is respected by Maine Department of Corrections staff.	1	2	3	4	5
8. I feel that I am making a difference.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I like my role as a GAL in this project.	1	2	3	4	5
10. I received the documents I needed to be effective in my role as a GAL.	1	2	3	4	5
11. I had a good working relationship with others involved in the case.	1	2	3	4	5
12. I feel valued by the parents.	1	2	3	4	5
13. I attended all judicial review hearings.	1	2	3	4	5

## \*\*Survey continues on reverse side\*\*

# GAL Survey for the Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)/Advocate Pilot Program

Please describe additional training you n	night find helpful.	
What has been most difficult for you as	a GAL?	
What have you found most helpful or re	ewarding?	
Please explain any areas of concern you	have.	

# Advocate Survey for the Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)/Advocate Pilot Program

The statements below describe reactions some advocates may have about their experiences as an advocate.

For each statement, circle the one response which best describes your feelings about the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	N/A
I understand my role as an Advocate as it relates to this pilot program.	1	2	3	4	5
I feel I have received adequate training to fulfill my role in this pilot program.	1	2	3	4	5
3. I am comfortable making recommendations in my role as an Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
4. I come to meetings related to my role in this pilot program prepared.	1	2	3	4	5
5. I think my recommendations are taken seriously by the judge.	1	2	3	4	5
6. I attended all classification meetings.	1	2	3	4	5
7. I feel my opinion is respected by other Maine Department of Corrections staff.	1	2	3	4	5
8. I feel that I am making a difference.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I like my role as an Advocate in this pilot project.	1	2	3	4	5
10. I received the documents I needed to be effective in my role as an Advocate.	1	2	3	4	5
11. I had a good working relationship with others involved in my cases.	1	2	3	4	5
12. I feel valued by the parents.	1	2	3	4	5
13. I attended all judicial review hearings.	1	2	3	4	5

\*\*Survey continues on reverse side\*\*

## Advocates Survey for the Guardian Ad Litem (GAL)/Advocate Pilot Program

Please describe additional training you might find helpful.
What has been most difficult for you as an Advocate?
What have you found most helpful or rewarding?
Please explain any areas of concern you have.

Muskie School of Public Service 96 Falmouth Street PO Box 9300 Portland, ME 04104-9300 TELEPHONE (207) 780-4430 TIY (207) 780-5646 FAX (207) 780-4417

www.muskie.usm.maine.edu

